



MEETING OF THE
LOUISIANA STUDENT FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE COMMISSION

MINUTES OF MEETING
DATE:
January 17, 2013
TIME

10:30 a.m.
PLACE:
Louisiana Retirement Systems Building


Dr. Larry Tremblay, Commission Vice-Chair, called a meeting of the Louisiana Student Financial Assistance Commission to order at 10:40 a.m.

The following members of the Commission were present:



Dr. Larry Tremblay



Mr. Raymond Brandt

Mr. Marc Guichard

Dr. Sandra Harper



Mr. Jimmy Long



Mr. Michael Murphy



Mr. Winfred Sibille



Ms. Wendy Simoneaux

The following members were absent:


Mr. Scott Ballard


Dr. Toya Barnes-Teamer



Ms. Erin Bendily



Mr. Jeffery Ehlinger, Jr.



Mr. F. Travis Lavigne, Jr.



Mr. Myron Lawson



Mr. Richard Maciasz


Mr. Stephen Toups



Eight members were present which did not represent a quorum; therefore, in accordance with the Meeting Notice, the Vice Chairman called the Executive Committee of the Louisiana Student Financial Assistance Commission to order.

The following members of the Commission’s Executive Committee were present:

Dr. Sandra Harper

Mr. Jimmy Long

Dr. Larry Tremblay

The following member was absent:


Mr. F. Travis Lavigne, Jr.

Three members were present which did not represent a quorum.  Dr. Tremblay temporarily appointed Mr. Guichard, Mr. Murphy and Ms. Simoneaux which resulted in a quorum.


The following staff members were present: 
  
  
Ms. Melanie Amrhein


Dr. Sujuan Boutte’



Ms. Alice Brown



Mr. Kelvin Deloch



Mr. Shannon Domingue



Mr. George Eldredge

Ms. Carol Fulco


Mr. Jack Hart


Ms. Robyn Lively


Mr. Jason McCann


Ms. Deborah Paul


Ms. Devlin Richard


Ms. Ryan Shaw


Mr. Gus Wales
Under Introductions and Announcements, Ms. Amrhein welcomed Mr. Raymond Brandt 

to the Commission and Authority representing the Board of Regents.  She noted Dr. Tremblay was also reappointed representing the Board of Regents.  Ms. Amrhein announced that Mr. Patrick Bell was not reappointed to the Board of Supervisors for the Southern System; therefore, will no longer serve as a member of the Commission or Authority.  Ms. Amrhein announced that Mr. Long and Mr. Sibille were reappointed to the University of Louisiana System Board of Supervisors and will remain as members of the Commission and Authority.

Ms. Amrhein announced that in early January 2013, Sally Donlon, Assistant Director of the LA GEAR Up Program resigned.  Ms. Amrhein explained the agency was fortunate to be able to replace that position with a very enthusiastic and exciting candidate, Mr. Shannon Domingue.  


Ms. Amrhein noted that a valued employee, Ms. Mathilde Rivera, retired on January 9, 2013.  She was the agency’s Deputy Director of Information Technology and served the agency for 27 years.  

 The minutes of the November 19, 2012 meeting of the Executive Committee of the Louisiana Student Financial Assistance Commission were presented for review and approval.  Ms. Simoneaux made a motion to approve.  Mr. Guichard seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.


Dr. Tremblay offered a public comment period.  There were no comments.

Under Program Updates, Mr. Wales presented the Outreach Report for November and December 2012.  He stated there were a total of 53 outreach events with a total attendance of 8,571.  Mr. Wales stated that four of the events were guidance counselor events which included the annual Student Transcript System (STS) training for non-public school counselors.  He noted that 102 non-public counselors participated in the training sessions.  Mr. Wales stated there were five START events during November and December with a total attendance of 4,454.  One of the five START events was the Baby Grand held at Woman’s Hospital with attendance of over 2,000.  

Mr. Hart presented the Federal Fund and Agency Operating Fund financial statements for the period ending November 30, 2012.  Mr. Hart reported the fund balance of the operating fund is $4.8 million and a fund balance of $7 million in the federal fund.  Mr. Hart discussed the operating statement of the federal fund for the federal fiscal year through November 30, 2012.  He stated for the month of November, the agency had an increase of $71,000.  Mr. Hart stated the agency’s reserve ratio is .62% which is well over the minimum reserve requirement of .25%.  He reviewed the current month and year-to-date net assets of the operating fund for the month of November 2012.  Mr. Hart stated the fund ended the month with a decrease of $150,000 and a decrease for the federal fiscal year of $505,000.

Dr. Tremblay asked how long the agency has before the money runs out?  Mr. Hart stated approximately 10-15 years.  

Dr. Boutte’ presented the GO Grant update as of January 10, 2013.  She explained the report shows a detailed view by school of the 2012-13 allocation, regular billed amount and allocation balance.  Dr. Boutte’ explained that staff is narrowing down the schools that have not billed or billed very little and trying to pinpoint any problems they may be having.  Some of the schools are having issues with the Banner implementation.  Another school is experiencing lower than normal enrollment at this time and all their eligible Pell grant recipients were covered in full by the Pell grant.  Dr. Boutte’ stated that staff is monitoring the billings and will continue to be in touch with schools.  

Dr. Tremblay asked if summer awards are expected?  Dr. Boutte’ responded no.  
Dr. Boutte’ presented the John R. Justice program update as of January 15, 2013.  Dr. Boutte’ reported approval for a No Cost Extension was received from the U.S. Department of Justice on January 8, 2013.  She explained that the eligible Public Defender applicant pool was exhausted in the 4th District; therefore, the final Public Defender award was made to the next eligible applicant in the 3rd District.  Dr. Boutte’ explained that all of the funds for this grant have been expended and the grant will be closed out within the next three weeks and starting on the next grant.  
            Ms. Amrhein presented the TOPS update.  The first report shows the TOPS payments made by school and type of award.  The second report is the TOPS Summary.  The schools have not started billing yet for the spring because the 14th class day has not yet been reached.  Ms. Amrhein explained, as reported earlier, a shortfall is anticipated from the original appropriation for TOPS which was $172 million.  It is anticipated that the awards for this year could be as high as $192 million which leaves a $20 million shortfall.  Ms. Amrhein explained that the Division of Administration (DOA) has been notified of the shortfall.  She stated that the agency has not received much information from DOA; however, they are looking for the funds to make the schools whole.  Ms. Amrhein stated that part of the mid-year budget cuts to higher education may help rectify some of the TOPS problem.  


Ms. Amrhein explained that approximately $45 million remaining of the $172 million appropriation is tobacco fund money that will be paid; however, the money will not be available until April.  She explained the agency is currently working on a seed advance request for $45 million to cover the bills that will begin to come in late January, early February.   


Ms. Simoneaux asked how the mid-year budget cuts will help rectify the TOPS shortfall?  Mr. Hart explained this was included in the Commission of Higher Education’s presentation to the Joint Legislative Committee on the Budget (JLCB).  Mr. Hart stated the agency was contacted before the JLCB and the Revenue Estimating Committee met and was in the process of submitting at BA-7 for the original shortfall projection.  Mr. Hart stated when he told them that based on the new figures, the shortfall had increased to the $20 million range, the agency was told to hold off on submitting the BA-7 for the original shortfall projection.  Mr. Hart stated they are definitely taking steps to address the situation.  


Ms. Simoneaux stated the cash flow issue is different from the shortfall.  She asked that outside of the $20 million that may be short, what is the cash flow problem for spring?  Ms. Amrhein stated it is two issues.  The agency has approximately $22 million cash on hand which can be paid immediately once the invoices start coming in.  She explained there is another $45 million that is in the appropriation but not readily available to the agency to use to pay invoices.  This is the seed advance the agency is requesting in hopes of receiving before the April installment.  Ms. Amrhein stated the shortfall will add to the cash flow issue if a supplemental is done which will not be received until June.  

Dr. Tremblay stated there is a difference with an institution waiting to receive funds and a student waiting to receive a check.  Is there a way an institution can receive a portion of the funds initially which would take care of the disbursements for the students and the funds they are waiting for would be the funds used for institutional purposes?  Ms. Amrhein explained that this scenario becomes more complicated as schools have to manipulate their billing so they only bill LOSFA for certain students.  

Dr. Tremblay asked how close the appropriation of $172 million was to the original request from the agency?  Ms. Amrhein noted the $172 million was the original request based on modeling used in previous years.  She explained that there are factors associated with the $20 million shortfall this year which include higher retention rates, more students, etc.  She stated the program is doing what it was intended to do, which is costing more money.  Ms. Amrhein explained that staff builds in a 10% increase based on the GRAD Act language; however, the tuition rates from the schools are more than 10% because of the way the schools calculate tuition using fees.  
 

Ms. Amrhein presented a letter written to the Commissioner of the Division of Administration.  The letter explains the TOPS funding availability and requests a direct seed advance in the amount of $45,000,000 for the SFY2013. 


Dr. Boutte’ presented an update on the LA Connect Portal.  Thousands of users are being added each week.  Dr. Boutte’ noted the total number of active accounts is currently over 50,000.  She stated that 2,258 users were added since last Wednesday.  Dr. Boutte’ presented a report showing the customer support calls received and the categories it includes.  She noted that calls are down which is encouraging because it shows that users are getting familiar with the portal.  Dr. Boutte’ explained that through the portal, messages regarding TOPS eligibility or any TOPS changes can now be sent to students using their news feed.  The TOPS Tracker has been launched and has definitely been the “game changer” that LOSFA hoped to see.  Students and parents are able to receive information using the TOPS Tracker that they could only receive previously from the school counselors.  For example, is the student on tract with ACT, with TOPS Core GPA, etc.  

Ms. Amrhein presented LOSFA’s audit report conducted by the Louisiana Legislative Auditor.  Ms. Amrhein stated there were no findings or deficiencies reported.  

Ms. Amrhein presented an Executive Order regarding expenditure reduction.  Ms. Amrhein stated that higher education received a cut of $22 million of which LOSFA’s share was $44,000.  However, LOSFA also had a line item which actually cut the agency specifically an additional $834,387.  Ms. Amrhein stated the agency has been receiving numerous questions from the Division of Administration because of LOSFA’s contract with Sallie Mae and the potential for increased federal revenues.  They are actively trying to find a way that this can replace state general funds.  

Mr. Murphy asked what percentage of LOSFA’s budget has diminished in the last 4-5 years?  Ms. Amrhein stated it has been over 50%.  Mr. Murphy asked whether state general funds have been cut in excess of 50%?  Ms. Amrhein confirmed.  Mr. Murphy asked if any of the funds have been made up from other sources of revenue?  Mr. Hart explained it is coming out of LOSFA’s operating fund.  Ms. Amrhein explained that staff is waiting to see if revenues from Sallie Mae will increase to their predictions.  In the interim, the agency has to utilize the reserves in the operating fund.  

Under Old Business, it was proposed that the Commission consider publication of Final Rule to Amend Section 301 of the Scholarship and Grant Program Rules to amend the definition of “TOPS Cumulative High School Grade Point Average”.  Mr. Guichard made a motion to approve.  Dr. Harper seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.
Under New Business, it was proposed that the Commission consider and act upon requests for exception to the TOPS regulatory provisions that require students to enroll full-time, to remain continuously enrolled, and to earn at least 24 credit hours during the academic year.  Staff recommended approval of requests submitted by Gabrielle (163463), Kyle (101864), Camryn (414558), Michael (475329), April (136852), Centreller (229129), and Caitlyn (389827).  There were no recommendations for denial.  Dr. Harper made a motion for approval.  Mr. Long seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.  
Dr. Tremblay stated that Items 3, 4, and 5 will be taken en globo.


It was proposed that the Commission consider a Budget Adjustment for fiscal year 2012-2013.  Ms. Amrhein explained this is an internal transfer based on acquiring the GEAR UP Program.  The program was transferred after the beginning of the fiscal year; therefore, it was not in LOSFA’s budget.  Ms. Amrhein explained that LOSFA had the authority to transfer up to 1% of the program’s total appropriation.  She noted this allowed LOSFA immediate access to the funds to pay invoices and obligations.

It was proposed that the Commission consider a Budget Adjustment for fiscal year 2012-2013.  Ms. Amrhein stated this is in response to the Executive Order for LOSFA’s State General Fund Means of Financing cut of $878,635.  Ms. Amrhein stated LOSFA’s State General Funds had previously been reduced in the original budget.  She stated when the mid-year budget cuts were received in December, those funds had been expended.  Ms. Amrhein explained the only State General Fund that was available were the unallocated Earning Enhancements.  Each year, LOSFA receives $1.7 million in Earning Enhancements to fund awards for the START Program.  The $878,635 was taken out of the unallocated Earning Enhancement to meet the requirements of the Executive Order.  

Dr. Tremblay asked if new START accounts were opened between now and June 30, 2013, are there monies available for the Earning Enhancements on the new accounts?  Ms. Amrhein confirmed and explained that as long as the $1.7 million is in the appropriation for 2014, there should be no issues.


Ms. Simoneaux asked if the unallocated Earning Enhancements are allowed to be carried over across fiscal years?  Ms. Amrhein confirmed.  


It was proposed that the Commission consider a Budget Adjustment for fiscal year 2012-2013.  Ms. Amrhein explained this authorizes the remainder of the GEAR UP funds to be transferred to LOSFA which is $2,222,633.  Ms. Amrhein stated that based on projected revenues and projected claim payments that will have to be made out of the federal fund, LOSFA needed to increase the budget authority under the FFEL program.  This will be an increase of $45,907,615.  Ms. Amrhein stated the $878,635 will be restored to the Earning Enhancements which was cut in the Executive Budget.  This also gives LOSFA federal budget authority, if needed, to make good on the Earning Enhancements.  
Dr. Tremblay asked what Earning Enhancements run typically in a year?  Ms. Amrhein explained that it depends on the deposits made and the rate of the Earning Enhancements that are paid out which can range from 2% - 14%.  She stated staff uses a 3% model because most of the Earning Enhancements are paid at 2%.  Ms. Amrhein stated approximately $2 million was allocated for calendar year 2012.  She also noted that even after removing the $878,635, there remains a balance of over $3 million for the next year even if the $878,635 is not added back.  Mr. Sibille asked if there is any reason to think the $878,635 will not be replaced?  Ms. Amrhein stated it is unknown at this time.  

Ms. Simoneaux stated that the BA-7s for the mid-year budget cuts have not been approved.  She asked if discussions were had with the budget office before the BA-7s were turned in explaining the cuts?  Mr. Hart stated that he notified the agency’s budget analyst that this is what the agency had to do because it was half way through the year and all state general funds had been expended.  Ms. Amrhein stated that the agency has not received any word to redo or change the BA-7s.  Ms. Simoneaux made a motion to approve.  Dr. Harper seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.


There being no further business, Mr. Long made a motion to adjourn at 11:30 a.m.  Mr. Guichard seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.

APPROVED:







Larry Tremblay






Vice  Chairman 
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